PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 27, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 27, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Vice Chairman Malaguti called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Plymouth Rock Studios / 1,000 Acres – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that Plymouth Rock Studios representatives were present in the audience and had a formal announcement to make in regards to the 1,000 Acre site and the title issues that had arisen as they moved closer to Town Meeting.

Bill Wynne, Developer and Partner with Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”), announced that, while PRS was still dedicated to building a world class film studio in Massachusetts, and they were still interested in a site in Plymouth, the land known as the 1,000 Acres has several title issues that will take years to clear.   Although PRS has made efforts over the past five months to clear those titles, he said, the timing could stretch into 2010, long after they would want to break ground on construction.   On behalf of PRS, Mr. Wynne requested that the Board delay acting upon the Town Meeting articles slated for June 9, 2008 that pertain to the studio project.
The Selectmen discussed their dedication to helping site Plymouth Rock Studios within Plymouth and voiced their enthusiasm for the project.   On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to take no action and make no motion on Articles 5, 6, 8 and 9 of the June Special Town Meeting.   Voted 4-0-0, approved. 
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the minutes from the March 25, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved, with Selectman Mahoney abstaining, as he was not a member of the Board when this meeting took place.  
Stoneforge at Bert’s Cove – Patio Proposal

Jeff Metcalfe, architect for the project, addressed the Board on behalf of Stoneforge at Bert’s Cove, a restaurant situated adjacent to Town property at Plymouth Long Beach.  Mr. Metcalfe presented the blueprints and plans to provide patio seating for restaurant guests as they continue to renovate the building, and he discussed how a portion of the patio will extend onto a small segment of Town-owned property.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to give approval to the proposal from Stoneforge at Bert’s Cove to construct a patio area that extends on Town-owned property on the north side of their restaurant adjacent to the seawall and parking lot at Plymouth Long Beach.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

DCR’s Historic Curatorship Program: Harlow Farmhouse

Kevin Allen, Historic Curatorship Program Manager for the Massachusetts Department of Conservation and Recreation (“DCR”), presented an overview of the program to the Board.   He explained how DCR’s program seeks to partner with outside parties to rehabilitate, reuse, and maintain some of the Commonwealth’s most significant historic properties in return for credit towards a long-term lease.  As it relates to Plymouth, Mr. Allen noted, the state is currently accepting Requests for Proposals for the Harlow Farmhouse in Ellisville Harbor State Park.  

Selectman Tavares praised the program and members of the Board expressed their support for DCR’s efforts to improve these important historic resources throughout the Commonwealth.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted support the program.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 
Shellfish in Plymouth Harbor

Harbor Master Tim Routhier, Assistant Harbor Master Chad Hunter, and Assistant Harbor Master Don Gourley presented an overview to the Board on the efforts that have been made to restore shellfishing in Plymouth.  Mr. Routhier and his assistants spoke about the recent relay of dirty clams to the Gurnet area and noted that that this area will likely be reopened for shellfishing in the fall.   The state controls certain waterfront areas, they noted, and the Harbor Master’s Office has been working with the state to determine why fecal levels are too high to allow shellfishing.   At the request of the Board, they agreed to place their presentation on the website.

Designees on Town Committees

The Board reviewed the list of committees and boards on which they serve as a designee.  Selectman Mahoney offered to serve on the Audit Committee and the Plymouth Public Lands Review Committee, and no objections were made.   It was pointed out that there was an error on the designee for the Plymouth County Advisory Board.  This was corrected to reflect Selectman Tavares’ name.

Old Business/Letters/New Business

Pay-As-You-Throw – Selectman Machado requested to be included on the following week’s agenda to present on Pay-As-You-Throw.  

July 4th Festivities – Selectman Tavares updated the Board on the activities of July 4 Plymouth, Incorporated and the non-profit’s plans for the July 4th festivities.  He reported that they have almost reached their fundraising goal for the parade and have extended the deadline for citizens and businesses to contribute to the fireworks.  
Plymouth Long Beach – Selectman Tavares requested that the Board place Plymouth Long Beach on a June agenda to discuss where the Town stands on working with the State regarding public access to the beach.  He expressed his position that the beach should remain open to residents of the Town as opposed to a private playground for the homeowners.  

Noise Complaint – Vice Chairman Malaguti reported that he received a complaint regarding the noise from T-Bones Roadhouse.  He noted that the establishment was initially touted as a family restaurant, but, in fact, appears to be a lounge.  Mr. Sylvia explained that when these complaints are received, the Town will meet with the owners to discuss solutions.  If this does not resolve the issue, Mr. Sylvia said, the Town will then schedule a hearing before the licensing authorities (the Selectmen), who will determine how they would like to proceed.  

Illegal Dumping at Transfer Station – Vice Chairman Malaguti remarked that he had received a notice indicating that there had been illegal dumping at the transfer station and this had been observed by an employee.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he would work with Vice Chairman Malaguti to investigate the matter.
Graffiti at Pilgrim Hall – Selectman Tavares expressed grave concern about the recent desecration of Pilgrim Hall Museum with graffiti by vandals.  He urged the community to report any illegal activity and noted that the Town will take the necessary action to punish perpetrators.   Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town has been working with the District Attorney’s Office to receive both restitution and community service for offenses that are prosecuted.  The Town has also met with students, Mr. Sylvia noted, to discuss moving the skateboard park.  Furthermore, he said, Special Assistant Patrick O’Brien is working on an anti-graffiti program that includes awareness, education, and reporting.  

GPS Technology – Selectman Machado indicated that he would like to see technology, specifically GPS, be a priority this year for the Town.  Mr. Sylvia agreed that this has been a goal for years, and he added that the Fire Chief is currently working on acquiring GPS in the fire apparatus and vehicles. 

Congrats for PNHS Baseball Team – Selectman Mahoney congratulated the Plymouth North High School baseball team for an undefeated regular season, earning them the status as the number one seed in the post-season state tournament.   
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m.   Voted, 4-0-0, approved.

Recorded by Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Formatted by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen

